Faculty Senate Meeting
Approved Minutes

November 5, 2007

SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 p.m.

Attending Senators: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Dan DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Maggie McClellan, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Laura O’Bryon, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Matt Stillman, Dan Wilson, Kemble Yates.  Student rep: Brian Fox

Absent: Julie Kochanek, Mada Morgan, Jody Waters, Ellen Siem

Visitors: Lee Ayers, Sherry Ettlich, Paul Steinle, Pete Nordquist, Mary Cullinan, Ed Battistella , Todd Carney, Katherine Gohring 
Agenda
1.  Constitution Compliance Issues regarding Faculty Senate Composition 
Miller:  This issue needs resolution before we can proceed with today’s Senate business.  There is a disjuncture between current Senate membership and membership rules specified in the Constitution.  Article Two, Membership, defines faculty as “persons who hold appointments with a rank of professor, associate professor, assistant professor or instructor, and whose full time equivalent is at least fifty percent teaching, research, or administration at Southern Oregon University.”  This creates two issues regarding Senate membership: 
a) Senate members categorically must hold an academic rank, but some current senators do not. 
b) the list does not include the rank of Senior Instructor, and thus is incomplete.  

Miller suggested a two-step solution to this problem.  First, he requested a motion to give existing Senators with position titles other than those listed in the Constitution a continuing vote on Senate this year.  Secondly, in the near future, Senate can decide how to permanently address the situation.  
Miller continued: One possibility would be to add language to the Constitution explicitly allowing participation of other professional (non-faculty) members of the campus community.  There are currently four administrative positions built into Senate structure, with added potential for administrators to fill the two at-large positions.  If Senate membership is restricted to academic-rank administration, 50–60 people would be eligible to fill these positions. Ultimately, we either need to fill those seats in accord with the Constitution by holding a new election, or we need to change the Constitution.  Clearly, we do not want to erode the academic focus of Senate membership.  We could add language to the Constitution allowing other professionals to hold these seats, but keeping existing membership category limits.  Should this be a University Senate (rather than simply a faculty senate)?  Before even voting on the minutes, a motion is needed to give voice to these currently-serving-members of Senate so they can continue to serve.

Yates offered the following motion: Our Senate shall, for the remainder of this academic year, give all people who are on Senate (faculty and administrators) both voice and vote on Faculty Senate.  

Seconded by Jean Maxwell.
Ruggerio:  Why is this an issue now?

Battistella: Likely that this developed out of administrative changes made about three years ago, but simply not caught until now.
Yates:  Yes, about three years ago, the Constitution was changed (following process outlined in Article 6) in regard to Administrative Faculty, when that category was discontinued.  

Miller: It was assumed that they would still have a voice in Senate, however. 
Parker: Will this motion just provide a temporary one-year commitment, and the Constitution Committee will make any necessary formal amendments?  

Miller: Yes, the Constitution Committee will do this subsequently.
Stillman:  Would we be in violation of the Constitution by essentially changing the Constitution via this vote but escaping the constitutional amendment process?

Ettlich: Boards can give voice and vote to people who are not their members, but usually this is done only for a specific purpose or issue.
Miller: We are simply recognizing the existence of an issue and, as a body, trying to fix it.

Battistella: When we made the change regarding Administrative Faculty, was there any Senate discussion about what was intended regarding representation?
Yates: Yes, there was a consciousness that the administration still needs a voice in Senate.  Barbara Scott and others searched the By-laws.  The intention was to have four to six seats allocated to administrative representatives.
Fox: Possible to change the Bylaws but not the constitution?
Miller:  Amending the Constitution through the processes specified in Article 6 is not a trivial process.
DeHay: This is essentially an interpretive issue.  
Yates: The intention at the time to include an administrative voice in the Senate is clear.  We need to bring the Constitution and the Bylaws into alignment.  The Constitution Committee will review this issue, since they are currently making other significant changes in the Bylaws as well.  One possibility being considered is to accommodate the University’s new structure by giving every department a representative on Senate.  However, my motion will buy us a year while this committee’s work proceeds.  

Ayers: A few years ago, under Faculty Senate President Jon Harbaugh, a vote was taken to remain a faculty senate.  The official minutes can be consulted to ascertain what the Senate actually voted on at that time, and align what we need now with that intention.

Case:  Why was it not made a university Senate at that time?  Maybe we should allocate classified and student seats specifically too.

Ettlich:  This Constitution dates from before Administrative Faculty positions were instituted.  A faculty senate was envisioned and, when administrative faculty positions were created, they were included in Senate representation.  When these positions were de-created, they were no longer included.

Miller:  Having a faculty senate is useful in that it provides a voice in opposition to the administration.

Ruggerio:  If we vote to give voice to these current administrator-members of Senate, should we worry that we will actually be creating the problem we are fearing?
Battistella: We could consider them as “visiting faculty” for purposes of Senate.
Miller:  Yes, we may well be “shining a spotlight” on the problem by taking corrective steps, but we are nonetheless affirming our desire to fix the situation for the remainder of the year, and this is important.

Chenjeri:  Perhaps we need to make it more explicit that the Constitution committee will be dealing with this issue in due course.

Bustamante:  What are the alternatives? We just need to try to do the right thing.

Rubenson offered friendly amendment to the previous motion: that the Constitution Committee will take up this issue this year. 


Vote:  All in favor, with abstentions from McClelland and Stillman.

2.  Approval of minutes from 10-15-07  Approval moved by Parker, seconded by Yates. 

Vote: All in favor, with abstentions from Maxwell, Hilligoss, Pleva 
3.  Announcements 

DeNeui:  College of Arts and Science “R3” Kickoff event will be held on Nov. 15 in the Rogue River Room.  This is intended to provide a venue for wider discussion of academic culture and to help create community within the new college.  This type of get together will hopefully expand in future to include additional categories of people.

Rubenson:  Julie Kochanek had her baby, a healthy son named Jude Ranier.

4.  Comments from President Cullinan 

First, while we don’t yet have the Accreditation report in writing, it seems that the visit went very well.  We were commended for the right things, and the recommendations given were all things we are working on.  We do need to work on strategic planning and budget issues. Thank you for all your hard work with the self study and the onsite visit.  

Secondly, just got back from Korea last night.  The return trip was an endless, 48 hour Sunday, but the visit was very successful and I am really excited about the possibilities for partnership.  I did not realize how much Dankook treasures their relationship with us.  They remember Dr. Sours as a hero because of his sponsorship here of a Korean student, who is now a grateful PhD.  Only ten presidents were invited to attend. I was the only one from the United States, and was treated like the “primo president” due to our long relationship.  They would love to have faculty and student exchanges.  They have short term language and cultural institutes, a wonderful arts program.  Their aim is to be the most prestigious university in Korea.  Dankook really wants to work with us.  They have just built a new campus, very beautifully landscaped, outside Seoul.  We need to keep up this connection.  Dr. Kim and I also went south to Kwangju, to visit a national university with some 35,000 students that has a Shakespeare program. We may be able to partner with them.

McClelland:  I met with the Office of International Programs re development of summer exchange programs. Applications are due at end of November.  They didn’t mention Dankook.  I was working on another project proposal, but this sounds interesting.  Do I apply through OIP or…?  

Cullinan:  I don’t know the process yet but will follow up. Feel free to call my office. Let’s get this rolling.  I do recommend Dankook for faculty exchanges. 

5.  Comments from Provost Battistella 
I represented SOU at the OUS Board Meeting: I had a 48 hour Friday but all in the same time zone.  Each university reported on its reaction to the Resource Fee issue.  UO has reservations about proceeding too quickly.  The Board’s Strategic Planning Committee is meeting in retreat in early December to chart a course for the next legislative session.  

6.  AC Report from Faculty Senate Vice-Chair 

Rubenson: Topics discussed included:

· membership of the new Budget Committee (replacing the Blue Ribbon Task force): to include three faculty members, one of whom is to be recommended by Faculty Senate.  
· “Face of the cube,” tenure and promotion issues:  Miller and Battistella will continue to identify members for the committee which will develop guidelines that departments can follow in creating their “faceplates.”

· Campus committees: Battistella has created a list of what each is working on this year.

· Mission Statement and strategic planning: possibility of holding a campus forum to discuss how best to “unpack” the mission statement to clarify and expand on terms.
· Future Senate agendas: how to allow adequate time for discussion without running so late.

7.  Student Senate Report 

Fox:  Student Senate is currently providing training for the new Senators.  Assigning representatives to committees, trying to get students involved in all appropriate campus committees, but encountering some reluctance due to time commitment.  Giving briefings on Resource Fees.  This week we head to Portland for the leadership training conference.
Yates:  Heard there was a student seat opening on the OUS State Board.   

Fox:  Yes, the “smaller university” position is opening up, and there is an informal agreement that it is Southern’s turn for this. We are getting the word out to students on our campus about this opening.   
The new Mission Statement was discussed in Student Senate. Sense that a short statement is more effective.  No formal vote in support, but discussion was positive.
Cullinan:  Student Senate endorsement of the Mission would be nice to have.
Discussion and Potential Action Items
Changes to Section 5 of the Bylaws  
Miller:  After the Section 5 Bylaw changes were approved at the Oct 15th Senate meeting, we realized that the additional changes we had recommended during the meeting must be publicized so that the SOU faculty community has the seven required days to look them over before voting can take place. Thus we will now need to have a final vote to endorse the changes we made at that meeting, which were the subject of our final vote.  
Additionally, I received an email requesting that faculty be given more time to review the changes.  The individual also wanted to see a line-by-line comparison showing the changes that had been made.  However, we are only required to present the final form of the sections, which we did as attachments in the October 11th email sent with last meeting’s agenda.  These documents actually also tracked 99% of all the changes made, and the additional couple of changes were specified in the minutes and can easily be seen by comparing those documents with subsequent ones.  
Does the Senate feel that more time is needed to consider the Section 5 Bylaw changes?  Section 5 changes were done before Sections 3, 4 etc. because they affect procedures like sabbatical and promotion, for which early Senate approval is useful. Is there any concern about our timeline from members or from the areas they represent?  We voted last session, but now that we have given faculty as a whole the required time to review the changes, we need to re-endorse them.
Miller-Francisco: Many want the changes finalized promptly so they know what they need to work from.
Rubenson: I also heard from the person who was concerned about not being able to track the changes.  Did the email regarding the tracking-changes documents satisfy the person? 
Miller:  Yes, for the most part.  Previously sent emails did allow the person to reconstruct changes themselves.

Motion:  Yates moved that the changes to the Bylaws, as made 7 days ago, be accepted.  DeHay seconded 

Vote:  All in favor, no abstentions.
Honors Program 
Miller: The Curriculum Committee has not voted on this proposal yet, because they are still working through their questions and concerns.  They are close to a vote, but not there yet.
Also, the AC thought it would help to focus today’s Senate discussion if concerns are listed on the board as they are presented 

Ettlich:  (Passed out a handout summarizing key aspects of the Honors Program proposal.)  

The front page outlines both programmatic and administrative recommendations.  The next page provides a suggestion for the way that a motion of approval might be framed.  Note that eight potential stipulations are specified in this for revisiting the plan in future.  The third page list shows how the Honors Council membership is developing.  Departmental membership from each area is suggested, along with administrative contacts and student representation.  The last page lists Winter 2008 Honors courses in flyer format.
Nordquist:  I’m not speaking officially for the Curriculum Committee today.  However, I can give you a brief history of our deliberations so far.  Sherry visited our meeting, and we have ourselves discussed the Honors proposal at more than one session.  No motion has yet resulted.  The Committee has several concerns and questions:

· Since the new honors sections are adding content to courses beyond what was originally approved, a mechanism is needed to review the honors content of courses.  

· Do departments actually have the resources needed to offer Honors courses?  The program has a provision for teaching courses under a HO prefix.  What are the resources for that?  
· Can departments set their own criteria for Honors in a major? (thus, will there be coherence across the university in these requirements?)  
· Will there be an Honors designation on the diploma?  (This may have been worked out).

· This is a concern from the last honors program: Could a student complete Honors in a major without taking Honors sections of lower division requirements in that major?
(These concerns were noted on the board, with others added as the discussion progressed.)

Ettlich: 
Yes, departments can set their own criteria for Honors in the major.  

Yes, the Honors designation will be included on the diploma.  

Yes, we do need a mechanism to review the Honors content of courses.
Concerning resources: we do not have additional funds. Thus we are not creating new Honors courses but rather re-purposing what we are already doing.  Hopefully, some existing courses can be offered to meet Honors’ needs.  When multiple sections are offered of a course, for example, could one be Honors?  We could easily get more courses if we had funding to offer, but we don’t.  A list has been made of all Honors students.  Those eligible include new freshmen and transfers who entered with a minimum 3.6 GPA or, in a few cases, high SAT or ACT scores, and continuing students who participated in the old honors program and maintained at least a 3.25 cumulative SOU GPA or, in a few cases, who fell under the one term grace period.  There seem to be about 500 students who potentially can enroll in Honors courses.  This list will help departments recruit students into their classes.  We must create Honors courses from those that are already being taught. We are not able to significantly expand the pot of courses, but only to designate a small fraction of them selectively as Honors courses.  Should ask ourselves: what things are already more individualized for students, like Capstone?  What can be done in these courses for the Honors student?  
Miller: So we have a general chemistry class with lab sections.  If we convert one of the sections to Honors, how do we know that we will have the right number of students to fill it? What if I have 30 students, instead of the 24 students who can be accommodated, wanting that Honors class? Some would have to go to a non-Honors lab.  

Ettlich:  That is difficult to guarantee.  There should be enough students if they choose to enroll.  However, students do not have to complete all their university studies courses at the Honors level.  Some universities skim the top students and the top faculty to their Honors program.  We did not feel comfortable trying to do this.  Aiming for about a third of an Honors student’s General Ed classes to be Honors, the rest not.  Honors courses will be salted through the rest of the curriculum.  Unlike some programs, we decided not to restrict Honors faculty to those with strong academic track records.  We just want all to be good teachers.

Sagmiller:  What thought has been given to providing an Honors component in a class without all the students being in Honors?

Ettlich:  Attempts along this line, to date, have not been very successful at providing an adequate Honors experience for students.  It’s similar to issues regarding the 400-500 splits for graduate courses. While we have not prohibited a faculty member from doing this, we are strongly discouraging it at the lower division level.  Instead, we recommend having a breakout section in a large lecture course, for which Honors students can receive an extra credit for recitation, discussion. We need faculty to help us envision what is possible.  

Rubenson: I have received emails from some faculty with concerns and I am relaying their questions:

· Faculty don’t have time available to develop and teach new courses, especially given additional  demands from restructuring and other recent changes.

· Incentives for Honors participation are lacking, while the disincentives for participating are huge.  I myself have taught several Honors classes in recent years but I am not able to get any colleagues in my very large department to agree to do this now.  Contribution margin has been used to determine the fate of programs. We are also pressured to meet student demand for our courses as fully as we can. Together these factors create a serious disincentive for participation.  For instance, an intro ECON course will enroll 45 students but this is reduced to only 25 if it becomes an Honors section.  Unless replacement funding is available, that’s a significant number of students being sent away unserved.  The department’s contribution margin also suffers.  There is enough evidence to show that these concerns are serious and real.  Faculty in my department feel strongly that we cannot participate in Honors unless funding is available to support replacement sections.

Ettlich:  I do not know how to give faculty enough reassurance about this.  Provost has stated that Honors classes need at least 10 students, hoping for 20.  We need small enough classes to allow for quality interaction. A one credit section breakout can provide this.  Our goal is to give departments more control over Honors.  But I cannot read the future and cannot make promises regarding what others will do when seeking to control costs.  I can only rely on what our current leadership is saying.  Clearly, people’s memories are not positive in this area.  
Battistella:  It is hard to guarantee what is going to happen in the future.  If Honors classes have only 6 or 7 students this is scary, but 25–30 students works.  The only type of insurance I can offer is to say that a strong portfolio is good for a department.  One safeguard might be to bring back systematic program reviews of overall department “health.”  This would give departments “a warning light on the dashboard.”  In an ideal situation, this would identify problems in a timeframe and within a system that would allow them to be addressed. This is different from just noting “low numbers this year, so you’re out.”  
Secondly, we can consider in a positive way what Honors classes might do for enrollments.  If students are retained through having an Honors program, they stay on at the University and take more classes in majors.  But it’s true, we can’t predict the future.
Sagmiller: CTLA is eager to assist faculty in developing Honors courses.  Hope that Honors Committee will work closely with University Studies and Assessment Committees.  If this is an appropriate time to add Honors, what role can CTLA play in this endeavor?  

Ettlich:  Mada Morgan is already listed as the University Studies contact for the Honors Council.  I could add you, Kay, to the Council as well.  I have tried to pull together enough pieces to allow the growth and development of an Honors program, but the program is not yet all formed and polished.  Needs faculty input. However, honors students are here and ready to begin. To delay Honors for two years to get everything perfectly ready would be a disservice to students.  What we have is not optimal, but we can make the Honors program grow in the directions that we want as we go along.
Cullinan: Of course, I wish we had the money to provide support for Honors.  However, development of Honors is an investment in the university overall, which will help raise academic standards and recruit top students.  Having Honors will make SOU attractive to really competent students.
McClellan:  Theatre has something like an Honors program in place, in that we have BFA students in with BA students.  Students can audition for the BFA program in their Junior year.  There are high GPA standards for the BFA, all faculty interview applicants and students are only admitted if everyone agrees that they have potential to succeed.   Rigorous process, and only a few succeed, but we are able to mix the BFA students in with regular BA students in our classes.  

Ettlich:  Yes. I was hoping we could use the BFA programs as a possible model for Honors in the major along with the ACS degree option in Chemistry and the existing Honors programs in Biology and Mathematics.  I plan to make departmental visits in the winter and spring to learn what folks are doing regarding Honors, and will make this information available on the Honors website so people can learn from each other.
DeHay:  “Can’t see the future,” so is this really the right year to create such an extensive program?  Would it be better not to rush it?  There is a lot of support for Honors but we have to take faculty loading issues seriously.  Without additional resources, how can we address compensation and faculty loading concerns?
Yates: Would it be disastrous to delay a motion on this for two weeks?  

Ettlich: I want to get accurate information out about this soon, but do not want to create anticipation for Honors and then have the program evaporate.  I had wanted to start publicity in late October, targeted to both students and faculty, but cannot do this until Senate approves of the Honors proposal.  Significant outreach will now have to begin in Winter, which might hurt winter enrollment.  

DeNeui:  Honors students with higher GPA and SAT scores get more for their education, creating a two-tiered system.  I’d like to see us keep a “vibrant learning environment” throughout all of SOU for all our students.
Ettlich:  Students will have two avenues into Honors, inclusively based on both past and present behaviors.  What we are hoping to create is a challenging environment for these students.  What’s challenging for them is not what challenges other students.  Honors students are often frustrated by the slow pace of classes, questions not being fully answered and so on.  They are short-changed, while the needs of other students are being well met.  It’s hard to give Honors students what they need if you don’t have a classroom of them. 

Miller:  Senate clearly cannot endorse this proposal until it is approved by the Curriculum Committee.  Could we find a way to give it some endorsement so that Sherry can begin to use it as a recruiting tool?  Do we table this, give Sherry the ability to move forward, or what?

Stillman: This Friday is the first Preview Day.  Sherry would like to talk to students about this.  

DeHay: We already have Honors classes designated without an endorsement, so lack of Senate endorsement now should not impede publicity efforts at Preview day.  

Ettlich: I am very uncomfortable about moving forward without Senate endorsement.  

Miller:  Could you let people know that Honors approval is in the works?  I do not hear serious concerns about the existence of Honors itself, but rather side issues primarily involving budget, contribution margin, and faculty loading, though academic standards will need to be addressed as well.
Yates:  Unfortunate, but I think we need two more weeks to review this.  Then we need to act on it.
DeHay:  Can the administration provide a written endorsement regarding class size, perhaps affirming that 20 students do provide sufficient enrollment for Honors courses, so that departments can feel more secure in making decisions about faculty loading? 
Ettlich:  The Provost has already put something into writing in an email to me.  CAS Dean is supportive of Honors too.
Battistella: The email I sent Sherry can be circulated.
  I can’t offer any special promises, but one way Honors could be supported is by the distribution of small incentives, like professional development funds.  Could set up a system specifying that departments which contribute in particular ways could receive incentives for having shown breadth.  It is not the sort of thing I can identify the money for now, but we can envision this.

Yates:  Could we use the RAM model to give Honors courses a higher contribution margin?  For example, count Honors students as one and a half? 
Miller:  Please send any questions about Honors to me via email.

Ettlich:  Is it likely that the Honors program will be approved in some form?  I need to know for Preview Day.  I do not want to say we have something if we do not.  

Miller:  Most people recognize that we need something for our high caliber students, and that we need to attract them.  There is a real desire to make this succeed.  

DeNeui:  Does SSPC really have serious reservations about participating in Honors?
Rubenson:  Yes, these concerns are very real.  Experience with community-based learning and USEM courses has showed us that these kinds of classes can bring lower levels of enrollment.  We have been penalized in the past for doing things that the administration told us was valuable.  How departments will be advantaged or disadvantaged for participating in Honors needs to be clarified.  We need to honor the concerns of faculty before moving forward.  

Stillman made motion to adjourn at 5:50 pm.  Seconded by Yates. 

� From: "Edwin Battistella" <battiste@sou.edu>


> Date: October 28, 2007 11:41:51 AM PDT


> To: "Sherry Ettlich" <Ettlich@sou.edu>


> Subject: Honors Class Sizes


>


> Hi Sherry--


>


> Thanks for the questions on honors the other day.  I do want to  


> allay worried that teaching honors


> classes will somehow count against a department.  The hope is that  


> a strong honors


> program will enhance our enrollment in the long run but aiding  


> recruitment of more


> high achieving students and will enhance retention by challenging  


> and supporting them.


>


> So we have to expect some lower class sizes as part of the  


> investment in honors and


> should not arrange performance measures that penalize that.  This  


> is part of the point


> of having multiple measures.


>


> We don't have a campus wide methodology for setting class sizes,  


> other than our common


> understanding that classes under ten are problematic.  But I think  


> that a good way for


>  us to view honors courses is that they need to be somewhat smaller  


> to accommodate


> vibrant class discussion and provide time for more student  


> interaction outside of class


> and grading more challenging assignments (all of which can be  


> documenting in the syllabi


> or via assessment).


>


> H-sections may have lower class limits than standard sections, but  


> ideally the enrollment


> would be 20-25, and classes with few than 10 should be rare.


>


> We want to encourage department to include honors sections among  


> the University


> Studies offerings for a term and that could be as much as 10-15% of  


> the total University


> Studies offerings by that department.  As we develop performance  


> measures we have to


> be sure that the overall average enrollment is not treated as a  


> penalty or disincentive.


>


> In general, department should seek to meet University needs with a  


> balanced portfolio of


> offerings: University Studies, Honors, service courses for other  


> departments, and the needs


> of their own programs (majors, minors, certificates, etc.).


>


> I hope this helps clarify my thinking about this.


>


> Ed











